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LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY OF MANITOBA 
__________________________ 

 

VOTES AND PROCEEDINGS   No. 1 
 

SECOND SESSION, FORTY-THIRD LEGISLATURE 

 

1:30 O'CLOCK P.M. 

 

This being the first day of the meeting of the Second Session of the Forty-Third Legislature of the 

Province of Manitoba convoked by Proclamation of Her Honour Anita NEVILLE, Lieutenant Governor, for 

the dispatch of business, and the Members of the House being assembled. 

 

Her Honour the Lieutenant Governor was pleased to open the session with the following gracious 

speech:  

 

Reasons to Hope 

 

We begin by honouring the sacredness and importance of these lands and waters, and of the 

ancestors that once walked where we are standing today. 

 

We recognize the Anishininewak, Cree, Dene, Dakota, Métis, Inuit and Anishinaabe nations who 

paved the way to what is now known as Manitoba, home to all treaty people. 

 

Hope lives here. 

 

At a time when politics divides people, in Manitoba we are coming together to accomplish the big 

things we can’t do alone. 

 

And there is reason to hope: in health care, we have hired 870 net new workers and we are making 

it easier for you to see a doctor with new clinics. 

 

There is reason to hope: families are starting to feel relief because of the action we’ve taken to 

lower costs and create more good jobs. 

 

There is reason to hope: today every Manitoba child has food at school to focus on learning. In 

Waverley, in West St. Paul, in The Pas, in Morden, in Brandon and across the province. Our children now 

have a better chance of graduating high school, finding a job and building a good life. 

 

We have stood together in challenging times, mourning women and children whose lives were cut 

short by violence. 

 

We have also seen the heroism of ordinary people shine in dark times. 

 

We honour all the heroes who responded to unspeakable tragedies in Carman and McCreary. The 

firefighters and emergency responders who helped northern families during wildfires.  
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We came together in Dauphin to mark the anniversary of the tragic Carberry bus crash and give 

thanks for all who responded in the moment and in the days that followed. 

 

Manitobans witnessed courage and leadership in the young voices of Cambria Harris and Jordan 

Myran as we stood together and kept our promise to search the landfill. 

 

And we watched Jim Parks and George Couture, and other Second World War veterans from 

Manitoba, look out at the beach they crossed on D-Day 80 years ago as young soldiers. We commemorated 

our veterans, whose sense of responsibility led them to fight for the freedom and democracy we enjoy in 

Canada today. 

 

The challenges we face today in our province are not unique: a health-care system in need of repair, 

family budgets under stress, the humanitarian crisis of addiction and homelessness that weighs on all our 

hearts. 

 

Yet how we respond to these challenges is what sets us apart. 

 

Our great nation has never been perfect. But here in Manitoba, we are giving people reasons to 

hope with a plan that makes your life better. 

 

WE ARE MAKING PROGRESS ON HEALTH CARE 

 

For years, front-line health-care workers’ jobs were cut and their voices ignored. That’s changing 

now with a new approach that’s starting to show signs of success. 

 

We are hiring a record number of doctors and we’re retaining doctors in our province at a higher 

rate than we have in years. 

 

We are listening to nurses and implementing their solutions with better work/life balance, more 

peer-to-peer mentorship, and steps to keep them safe at work including hiring 105 Institutional Safety 

Officers. 

 

Manitoba’s health-care support workers were the lowest paid in Canada under the previous 

government but now they have a fair deal. Most importantly, they can be proud that their province values 

their work and understands it is their caring hands that hold up our health-care system. 

 

We will bring more internationally educated health-care workers to the bedside by expediting the 

Nursing Re-Entry Program, creating more opportunities in rural and northern communities and opening 

new pathways for international medical graduates. 

 

To the health-care workers who have put their trust in us – thank you. 

 

To the young people thinking about a career in health care: come and be a part of this positive 

change. Here in Manitoba, you will find a government that listens to you and a job offer the day you 

graduate. 

 

We will continue to staff up our health-care system after years of cuts. 
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Our government took action immediately so you could see a family doctor or nurse practitioner 

sooner, opening new clinics in Winnipeg and Brandon where you can book same-day, online appointments 

with extended hours. 

 

We are working hard to bring ER wait times down. We have opened 201 new fully staffed beds in 

Winnipeg, Selkirk, Brandon and Dauphin since April. We will open another 102 in the next year. 

 

We will unveil a new ER Wait Times Strategy working with leaders in every hospital across the 

province. 

 

We are working with our dedicated allied health professionals to continue the practice of seven-

day-a-week discharge to get patients home sooner and lower wait times. 

 

We are improving Health Links-Info Santé to limit unnecessary referrals to ERs by directing people 

to fast and accessible care at our new Minor Injury and Illness Clinics. Now, better health care is just a 

phone call away. 

 

Instead of closing ERs, we’re building them. And reopening them, like the Carberry ER this 

summer. 

 

Nothing compares to the stress of taking your child to the ER. We will improve this experience by 

partnering with the Children’s Hospital Foundation to renovate the Children’s ER with more space and 

comfort for families. 

 

We are moving forward on the design of the Victoria General and Eriksdale ERs, giving families 

in south Winnipeg and the Interlake region the chance to shape the future of their health care. 

 

We will reduce wait times by adding 800 new hip and knee surgeries at the Selkirk hospital. This 

investment will cut wait times and give seniors the freedom to enjoy retirement and chase after their 

grandkids. 

 

Northern families shouldn’t have to miss school or work for health care. We will bring a new mobile 

MRI to Thompson, The Pas and northern First Nations to lower wait times and keep families close to home. 

 

Every Manitoban should have dignity and respect as they grow old. 

 

We put the dignity of seniors first by creating a new Seniors Advocate Office to protect you and 

your loved ones. And we will work with Manitoba seniors to help stand up this new office. 

 

In Lac du Bonnet, work will begin before the end of the year on our government’s first new personal 

care home. 
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We believe all seniors should age with pride. That’s why we will support the Place of Pride campus, 

providing seniors housing and community services for the 2SLGBTQ+ community in downtown Winnipeg. 

 

Health care starts with your health card. This December, you can apply for a new, plastic health 

card illuminated by the winning design – ‘Northern Lights’. 

 

Delivering on our commitment to make health care better isn’t easy but it’s worthwhile. It’s the 

foundation for building a good life in Canada. It’s the certainty that no matter what happens, your family 

can get the care you need without going into debt. 

 

In Manitoba, we will always protect public health care and work to make it better for you. 

 

WE ARE LOWERING YOUR BILLS 

 

The impact of inflation and rising costs has hit Manitobans hard. 

 

Your government knows that you are struggling to pay for the life you earned – groceries, car 

payments, saving for retirement or your child’s education – it feels like it’s never been this difficult. 

 

That’s why we took action right away to lower costs. 

 

We cut the gas tax, saving you 14 cents a litre every time you fill up. And we cut inflation, driving 

our inflation rate down to the lowest in the country. 

 

We gave working families the power to negotiate higher pay, a better pension and more benefits 

by making it easier to join a union. And we put working people back in charge, bringing in new legislation 

so no one can take your job when you are fighting for respect and fair pay. 

 

We put more money in the pockets of renters and seniors on fixed incomes. And we are freezing 

Crown land rents for the second year in a row. 

 

This spring, our new Homeowners Affordability Tax Credit will give homeowners up to $1,500 in 

relief. And our new tax credit for rental housing construction will create more affordable housing. 

 

Because of these actions, Manitoba remains one of the few places in Canada where the dream of 

home ownership is within reach. We’ll keep it that way. 

 

Our next step to lower costs for you is to freeze hydro rates for one year starting in 2025. 

 

We will make life more affordable for renters by strengthening protections with new laws. And we 

will support good landlords who work with us to end chronic homelessness. 
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If Manitoba families are forced to tighten their belts just to put food on the table, it’s time to tighten 

the rules. We will stop anti-competitive contracts that make groceries more expensive. 

 

WE ARE GROWING THE ECONOMY WITH GOOD JOBS 

 

A good job is about more than a paycheque – it’s the dignity that comes with providing for your 

family and giving back to your community. 

 

One of the best ways to grow our economy is to help more Manitobans join the workforce and join 

the middle class. 

 

We will improve safety training for workers to protect them from dangerous chemicals like asbestos 

by strengthening the Workplace Health and Safety Act. And we’re reconvening the Advisory Council on 

Workplace Safety and Health, bringing together employers, workers and health and safety experts to ensure 

Manitoba’s laws keep up to date with the realities of today’s workplaces and ensure workers are safe no 

matter where they work. 

 

Manitoba’s post-secondary institutions help people join the workforce with university and college 

degrees and apprenticeships in the skilled trades. 

 

They are at the heart of our democracy and they prepare people for the real world. We need them 

now more than ever. 

 

Guided by the Premier’s Business and Jobs Council, we will release a new Economic Development 

Strategy outlining the next phase of economic growth in Manitoba with a new focus on productivity. 

 

We are leaning into our strengths with new investments in agriculture, aerospace and 

manufacturing, and supporting our small businesses. 

 

We are putting Manitoba producers first, opening two new Manitoba Agricultural Services 

Corporation offices next year. And we are investing in sustainable aviation fuel in Portage la Prairie. 

 

We will compete in the new economy with a ‘Made in Canada’ stamp by helping home-grown 

success stories like New Flyer Industries, who set up an all-Canadian build facility with hundreds of new 

jobs. 

 

And we’re continuing to lead in the film industry, attracting big production companies with our 

best-in-class film tax credits. 

 

We’re attracting new investment with industry-friendly policies. We will end the antiquated 

practice of first-come, first-serve connections to our power grid and speed up home and business hookups 

to stand up housing and new businesses faster at lower cost. 

 

For the first time, we are marketing Manitoba’s strategic advantages as a place where companies 

can meet their environmental, social and governance standards, benefit from our skilled workforce and 

partner with us to unlock economic growth. 
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Our new strategy, ‘Securing our Critical Mineral Future’, positions our province to help Canada 

meet it’s NATO spending targets, help the United States meet its security needs and attract new investment 

to Manitoba. 

 

This summer, for the first time in two decades, Manitoba minerals were shipped out of the port of 

Churchill. We will continue this partnership with the federal government, investing in Canada’s only deep-

water arctic port. These investments are critical to protecting arctic sovereignty. 

 

We will build on the success of our historic agreement to protect jobs and treaty rights while 

growing the forestry sector in the Swan River region, with a new Department of Natural Resources and 

Indigenous Futures. And we will launch a new Indigenous loan guarantee program to help big energy 

projects get off the ground. 

 

In Manitoba, we are proud to welcome more people into the workforce on their journey to 

citizenship. We extended post-graduate work permits and this year, we’ll bring in a record number of new 

workers through the Provincial Nominee Program. 

 

We are growing the economy and creating Manitoba jobs by moving forward with big 

infrastructure projects. 

 

We are moving forward with the channels project in the Interlake to protect all communities from 

flooding. And we are resetting the relationship with the Indigenous nations in the region whose 

communities have not been listened to for years. 

 

We have begun work on the initial design and consultations on the first phase of twinning the Trans-

Canada Highway east so we can start to make progress on this important project. 

 

We will continue to make progress on upgrades to the North End Water Pollution Control Centre 

– one of the largest infrastructure projects in generations, so we can build more affordable housing and 

protect Lake Winnipeg. 

 

As we grow the economy, we will take a balanced approach to the books so we can provide the 

services that Manitobans expect while keeping your cost of living low. 

 

We’re delivering results for Manitobans. For the last year, Manitoba has had the lowest inflation – 

and the lowest unemployment – of any province in Canada. 

 

WE ARE MAKING OUR DOWNTOWNS AND NEIGHBOURHOODS SAFER 

 

For years under the previous government, crime increased and there had been no co-ordinated 

response to keep people safe. Our new Public Safety Strategy provides the direction and leadership that has 

been missing to make our communities safer with tougher responses to crime and more proactive steps to 

prevent it. 

 

We’re adding more police presence to our streets and hiring more mental health workers so police 

can focus on violent crime and people in crisis get the help they need. 
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We’ll stop violent crime by building on our successful Retail Crime and Violent Crime Initiative 

and by giving municipalities and First Nations more control over their public safety. 

 

We’re making it easier for women and their children to escape intimate partner violence by making 

it easier to move to safety. We’re supporting non-profit organizations that help Manitobans fleeing gender-

based violence. And we’re working with the justice system to better recognize signs of coercive control 

like social isolation, emotional manipulation and financial restrictions. 

 

With a new strategy to empower Indigenous women, we are uplifting all women, making our 

province a safer place for women, girls and gender-diverse people to thrive with more opportunities for 

themselves and their families. 

 

There should be no chronic homelessness in a rich country like Canada. We’re moving forward 

quickly by bringing organizations, governments and Indigenous nations together to move people from tents 

to housing with our new plan to end chronic homelessness over the next seven years. 

 

As the addictions crisis gets worse, we’re bringing the hammer down on drug trafficking with new 

legislation to crack down on drug dealers and the sale of weapons. And we’re establishing a new General 

Investigative Unit in Swan River to go after drug trafficking. 

 

At the same time, we’re helping Manitobans who are ready to turn their lives around with more 

education and rehabilitation in correctional facilities. 

 

And community consultations are underway for a new Dauphin Centre for Justice. 

 

Changing the trajectory of Winnipeg’s downtown for the better takes vision and collaboration. 

 

We’re proud to work in partnership with a Manitoba company to bring economic reconciliation, 

health care and addiction services, child care, affordable housing, and affordable groceries to the heart of 

our capital. 

 

And we’re not stopping there. 

 

Our new vision for downtown Winnipeg includes Manitoba’s agricultural sector. The new Global 

Agriculture Technology Exchange campus will bring visitors to Manitoba and Manitoba’s grains to the 

world at a time when we need to diversify and expand our markets. 

 

WE ARE GIVING KIDS THE FREEDOM TO BE KIDS 

 

In Manitoba, we’re making it easier for kids to just be kids. 

 

Our universal school meal program and school cellphone ban are helping kids focus on learning. 

 

Policies like these, we can all agree on. Now we’ll put in the work to ensure they can’t be taken 

away. 
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We’re building schools owned by the people on your street not Bay Street. And we’re keeping 

schools and community centres open in the evenings and weekends to give kids more opportunities to play. 

 

The 630 educators we hired this year are helping kids learn with more attention from their teachers 

and smaller class sizes. 

 

We want our kids to have the best education, so we’re bringing science curriculums up to date, 

establishing clear outcomes for literacy instruction, and including a dedicated unit on Financial Literacy in 

Grade 9 to prepare students for life after school. 

 

We’re working together to build the Manitoba we all hope for. 

 

Our anti-islamophobia working group will teach the next generation to better understand and 

respect each other. 

 

We’ll improve career pathways so high school students gain employment skills and are motivated 

to pursue post-secondary opportunities. 

 

Nous reconstituerons le secrétariat chargé des affaires multiculturelles et nous améliorerons nos 

services en français afin de mieux soutenir nos diverses communautés. 

 

Nous avons encore du travail à faire pour améliorer l’éducation en français au Manitoba. Guidés 

par le Bureau de l’éducation française qui a été rétabli ainsi que par le sous-ministre adjoint, nous 

continuerons à former et à embaucher des enseignants et des éducateurs pour promouvoir le français dans 

notre province. 

 

For the youngest learners and their families, we are opening 3,500 new child-care spaces at schools, 

universities, and hospitals with $10-a-day child care starting in December. 

 

We know that quality programs rely on early learning and child-care professionals, so we are 

delivering on our commitment for a workforce recruitment and retention strategy. 

 

Our Holocaust education curriculum will make sure Manitobans learn the truth about the Holocaust 

and never forget the importance of rejecting antisemitism in all its forms. 

 

Speaking about the harms of residential schools, the late Murray Sinclair, who left us just a few 

weeks ago, said “Education is what got us here and education is what will get us out.” 

 

Sinclair was a great Canadian, a great Manitoban, a great Anishinaabe. We will strive to carry out 

the work he started in our schools. 

 

In the very places where language was once silenced, today with the help of elders and language 

speakers, we are bringing Indigenous languages back to the classroom. 

 

Manitobans may surprised to know that in 2024, not all First Nations people can vote in school 

board elections. We’re going to change this so everyone has the right to cast a ballot. 
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WE ARE PROTECTING OUR ENVIRONMENT 

 

We know Manitobans care about the environment and will make climate-friendly choices when 

they can afford to – that’s what our new Affordable Energy Plan is all about. We’re helping you save energy 

while you save money with rebates and incentives for home retrofits, geothermal heating systems and 

electric vehicles. 

 

The cornerstone of our plan is building the next generation of clean energy with 600 new megawatts 

of wind in partnership with First Nations and the Métis. 

 

We’re working with industry and homebuilders to improve our building energy efficiency codes 

and investing in grid refurbishments to meet our energy needs while keeping Manitoba Hydro rates low. 

 

In our first year, we moved to protect seven per cent of Manitoba. We are continuing this important 

work, making progress on our goal to protect 30 per cent of Manitoba by 2030. 

 

You should trust the lakes your children swim in, the air they breathe and the parks they play in are 

safe. We will take steps to modernize the Environment Act to make big polluters pay for breaking 

environmental laws and strive for the highest standards in water protection. 

 

The health of Lake Winnipeg matters to all of us. In the spirit of One Manitoba, we will establish 

a Lake Winnipeg stakeholder working group with producers, environmental experts, Indigenous nations 

and industry representatives to ensure the sustainability of our lake. 

 

WE ARE PROTECTING FREEDOM AND DEMOCRACY 

 

One of our society’s most important freedoms is freedom of the press. It holds the powerful to 

account including government. In an age of so much misinformation and polarization, we can’t afford to 

let journalism disappear. At the same time, we can’t allow this issue to become politicized. So, we are 

establishing an all-party committee to explore the future of local journalism including rural and cultural 

media such as Filipino, Punjabi and Chinese language publications.  

 

Your freedom of speech and your ability to participate in a fair public process must also be 

protected. We’ll bring in legislation to protect this civil liberty and defend Manitobans from strategic 

lawsuits against public participation. 

 

Rural Manitobans want a government that listens to them and respects their autonomy. Our 

government will give municipalities the freedom to choose participation in regional planning groups, so 

they can decide what’s best for their community. 

 

When taxpayer dollars are misspent, you need to know the truth. In the coming weeks, we will 

release the terms of reference for the inquiry into the Winnipeg Police Service headquarters construction 

project. 
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The world is changing. Governments everywhere are learning the benefits and the dangers of 

rapidly advancing technology like artificial intelligence. While our new AI strategy will benefit all 

Manitobans, we will also introduce legislation to protect our elections and democracy from third-party and 

foreign interference. 

 

WE WILL LEAVE NO ONE BEHIND 

 

Over the last few years, Canadians have learned a lot about the truth of our shared history.  

 

So many communities across our province know what it is like to flee oppression and violence. 

Mennonites and Ukrainians, to name but a few, have all found a welcome home here in Manitoba. We will 

revive the multi-cultural secretariat and on va améliorer nos services en français pour appuyer nos diverses 

communautés. 

 

Today things are changing in a good way. That same prairie spirit that gets us out of bed to push 

our neighbour’s car after a heavy snowfall or help the nearby farm down on its luck, is fueling a new desire 

to learn and walk together on the path of reconciliation. 

 

To honour our past and give hope for our future, your government will commission a new statue 

on the front lawn of the Legislative Building. A mother and child bison will stand in front of the people’s 

building as a symbol of all Manitobans. 

 

It will also serve as a reminder of the sacred bonds of family that were harmed in the residential 

school era. 

 

Here at the people’s building, Canadians will gather to honour who we are and how far we’ve come 

and commit to a better future where no one is left behind and every child matters. 

 

The Statue of Queen Victoria carried great historical, cultural and emotional significance to 

Manitobans. We will convene a group of Manitoba’s cultural institutions and museums, along with history 

and heritage experts to determine the best way to display and honour this historic monument. 

 

As we honour the past and commit to teaching future generations of Manitobans about who we are 

as a people, our government will establish a new honour for veterans and other Manitoba heroes, and we 

will introduce a new program in our schools to send Manitoba high school students to the historic 

battlefields of the World Wars. 

 

WE ARE MOVING FORWARD AS ONE MANITOBA 

 

As a province, we face the same challenges as many of our neighbours. But instead of letting those 

challenges divide us, we are united in hope. 

 

Every day we measure our government’s success by how much Manitobans are free to pursue a 

good life. 

 

The opportunity of a good job to support your family. Knowing that if you work hard, you can 

afford to own a home. 
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Health care that’s there when your family needs it. At the best of times, like the birth of a child, 

and at the hardest moments, like a cancer diagnosis. 

 

It’s these everyday ambitions that help us find meaning in ourselves and the world around us. 

 

This is what the Canadian philosopher Charles Taylor calls “the affirmation of ordinary life.” 

 

The belief that all Manitobans are equal and deserve the same opportunities, and the same liberties. 

 

This is what give us hope. 

 

For we have one future. We are one people. We are one Manitoba.  

 

Her Honour the Lieutenant Governor was then pleased to retire. 

______________________________ 

 

THE SPEAKER IN THE CHAIR 

______________________________ 

 

PRAYER AND LAND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT 

______________________________ 

 

The following Bill was read a First Time: 

 

(No. 1) – An Act respecting the Administration of Oaths of Office/Loi sur la prestation des serments 

d'entrée en fonction 

(Hon. Mr. KINEW) 

______________________________ 

 

Mr. SCHULER then rose on a matter of privilege claiming his privileges as a Member had been 

breached as a result of allegedly being denied secure office space in the building since September 23, 2024, 

compromising his ability to access and ensure confidentiality of his records, which had been relocated 

without his authorization, and moved:  

 

THAT this matter be referred to the Standing Committee on Justice for review.  

 

And Hon. Min. FONTAINE and Mr. WASYLIW having spoken.  

 

WHEREUPON the Speaker informed the House he would take the matter under advisement.  

______________________________ 

 

On motion of Hon. Mr. KINEW, it was ordered that the Speech of Her Honour the Lieutenant 

Governor be taken into consideration tomorrow. 

______________________________ 
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Hon. Mr. KINEW moved: 

 

THAT this House do now adjourn. 

 

And the Question being put. It was agreed to. 

______________________________ 

 

The House then adjourned at 2:35 p.m. until 1:30 p.m. Wednesday, November 20, 2024. 

 

Hon. Tom LINDSEY, 

Speaker. 

 


